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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, September 26, 2017.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Peter Mahoney, Joseph Gentile, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau and Jeffrey Fleischman.  Alternate Linda Preysner was absent.   Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the September 12, 2017, meeting, as submitted.

Mr. Ladouceur seconded the motion and requested two minor corrections to the bottom of Page 701 (add word “sunrise” to first sentence and “at all times of day” to end of second sentence.)  The corrected motion received unanimous approval.  
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4842 -   Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. C.3.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone    
Also heard at this time but not part of public hearing.

App. #4843 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221 in a CR Zone  

Mr. Peck announced to the audience that Apps. #4842-43 would not be discussed tonight. 
Mr. Mahoney motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4842 to the next meeting, scheduled for October 17.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong received unanimous approval.
Mr. Mahoney motioned to table App. #4843 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by 

Mr. Armstrong received unanimous approval. 

App. #4844 -
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to increased building coverage; Town of Avon, applicant   

Mr. Peck explained that since the last revisions to this regulation (dated September 19) were made some suggestions (wording clarifications) have been received from a couple of Commission members, noting that the latest version is dated September 26.  He explained that only the zones listed (OP, NB, CPA, CPB, IP, CR, CS, and I) are covered under this regulation.  He noted that references to code requirements have been added, as clarification.  The purpose of the regulation is to allow increased coverage on certain parcels of land if the owner agrees to provide sustainability items, as listed in the “Coverage Increase Items”.   There are different categories such as energy, storm water, site design, and agricultural preservation.  He explained that there are a number of different items to choose from, depending on what is being applied for.  He clarified, for example, that a request for a 25% increase, is 25% over the currently permitted maximum coverage.  The Commission has complete discretion over all applications submitted under this regulation; each application would be site specific.  Mr. Peck addressed a section entitled “B. Stormwater: Impervious Cover….” and suggested that if the percentages contained in this paragraph are confusing to the Commission that the numbers (%) be taken out and just leave the wording.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck explained that a coverage increase of up to 15% would be allowed acknowledging a credit for the impervious coverage reduction of 25%.  A slight increase while getting more of a reduction in impervious coverage; more benefit to the Town than the applicant is receiving.  He further explained that an applicant may want more than a 15% increase such that they would have to pick more items from the category to increase the coverage to either 25% or 50%.  He noted that the items are stacked to give the Commission discretion to mix and match.  Mr. Peck pointed out that the categories in this regulation (energy, storm water, water conservation, and site design/agricultural preservation) allow an applicant to build a menu of items that relate and go together, as part of their application submission.  He referenced the last sentence of the regulation noting that the language allows for advances in technology that may render new sustainability principles that the Commission could plug into the regulation and be used and included in any application request.   He addressed the “definitions” noting that both “building coverage” and “site coverage” have been eliminated (as discussed at the last meeting) and some language added to other definitions for clarity purposes.  
Ms. Keith referenced the section entitled “B. Stormwater” noting that she is ok with the proposed reduction percentage (25%) but suggested that if an applicant cannot reach the reduction that they be required to pick between one (1) and three (3) of the choices that follow to equal it.   
Mr. Peck noted his understanding.
Mr. Armstrong commented that an applicant seeking 25% coverage increase (Stage 1) must select an item from paragraphs A, B, C, and D.  Mr. Peck agreed.  Mr. Armstrong commented that an applicant applying for Stage 2 (up to 50% increase) must select two (2) items from paragraphs A, B, C, and D.  Mr. Peck agreed.  
Mr. Gentile asked what the following sentence implies…”The Commission may, for good cause shown, adjust these requirements to gain a more desirable project.”  

Mr. Peck explained that the regulation is designed to provide the Commission with flexibility.  For example, if an applicant selects items/categories that the Commission feels do not address what needs to be done at the site the Commission has discretion to say that the proposal doesn’t meet the special exception criteria under Section VIII of the Regulations.  The Commission can ask the applicant for other items/categories to bring the application to a higher level of sustainability.  
Mr. Gentile commented that if an applicant picks three (3) items from “A” but none from “B” the Commission has the discretion to decide whether or not this is satisfactory but asked why then we have a written regulation that says to pick one from each column when the Commission can just override it.  
Mr. Peck explained that the idea of the Regulation is to give it some order and form and not leave it open ended such that the end result could be tailored to each proposal.  He pointed out that each project is going to be different and applicants hate it when they don’t know what a Regulation says or means.  He noted that a scenario to a developer such as…”you come in and tell us what you want and we’ll decide whether we like it or not” is going to drive everyone crazy.  Mr. Peck explained, noting that he has spent a couple of years on the other side of the table, that this approach makes people very uncertain, adding that people spend a lot of money to prepare an application.   He further explained that if an applicant knows that they have multiple choices under a regulation, it gives them some level of certainty and also gives the Commission a pretty good chance for a decent result while also allowing for some tweaking.   He concluded by noting that this approach seems reasonable.
In response to Mr. Gentile’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that possibly 15-25% of the existing commercial base have the option to ask for additional coverage/expansion.  He confirmed that it is possible that landowners would come forward asking for reductions in landscaping and parking requirements.  Mr. Peck added that under the current Regulations, a lot of the parking required is not necessarily needed.  He added that he intends to do an in depth review of the parking regulations soon.  He explained that reducing impervious areas with landscaping or additional building space may benefit everyone in the long term. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that one scenario could be such that a site has an impermeable asphalt parking area could choose to make it permeable, taking advantage of this Regulation.     Mr. Armstrong referenced the Regulation language noting that it’s almost implied that Stage 1 must be completed before Stage 2 could be considered.  He noted his understanding is such that the Commission may, with good cause, adjust the requirements.   
Mr. Peck concurred and added that the Commission is allowed flexibility with regard to timing.  For example, if an applicant wants to apply for both Stages of increase right up front that may be acceptable, as long as the Commission can be certain that all the items would be completed prior to the issuance of a C/O.    He stated that any application under this Regulation would be subject to the special exception criteria, providing the Commission with complete discretion.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck indicated that withholding a C/O is usually very effective but explained that for situations where a building is already occupied and an addition is taking place that he would work with the Town Attorney to determine bonding necessities.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that if an applicant applies for a Stage 1 increase and picks one item from each category (i.e, A, B, C, and D) it doesn’t necessarily mean an automatic approval because the application is subject to requirements of the special exception criteria and review by the Commission.  He further clarified that the sentence…”The Commission may, for good cause shown, adjust these requirements to gain a more desirable project”, could apply to either a Stage 1 or Stage 2 request and noted that he would revise the language for clarification.  
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question about stone being included in pervious surfaces, Mr. Peck explained that it would depend upon the pervious nature of the stone.   He added that the Regulation notes that specifics regarding any of the categories, such as energy, insulation, and pervious surfaces, are discussed with the Town Engineer to determine the impervious area that can be documented to see if an adequate reduction could be realized.  He noted that the Town would also work with the applicant’s engineer.  The storm water runoff characteristics are critical with regard to impervious areas.
Mr. Peck pointed out that the subject Regulation, if adopted, could be rescinded at any time should the Commission decide that it has been utilized enough.  The Regulation could also be modified as needed.  
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4844 was closed.  The Commission agreed that the vote would be taken at the October 17 meeting.
Mr. Gentile motioned to table App. #4844 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by 
Mr. Ladouceur, received unanimous approval.
OTHER BUSINESS

Status update of Village Center Plans 
Mr. Peck provided updated maps to the Commission, his comments dated September 26, 2017, and a “Tree Planting Plan”, also dated September 26.  He explained that the developer has begun interim final grading on the site; no more material is to leave the site.   He noted that some unpermitted tree cutting took place which resulted in a Cease and Desist.  The Staff has documented the tree cutting and worked with the applicant to get a tree replanting plan in place.  Mr. Peck reviewed the drawing entitled “Tree Removal Mitigation and Proposed Multiuse Trail Construction – M-1” noting that four (4) deciduous trees, 5-6” caliper, and also two (2) evergreens are proposed in an area along Climax Road, close to Route 44.  Further up on Climax road (closer to Bickford Drive) there are six (6) white pines proposed.  Mr. Peck explained that after a meeting onsite, the developer has agreed to relocate the bike trail to their property, as shown on the subject plan, as part of the ongoing site work at this time.   He noted that the trail gets steeps as you pass through the area located under Route 44 adding that the developer has agreed to grade out this area.  Mr. Peck confirmed that none of the material resulting from this grading for the trail relocation will leave the site.  He added that the police are very anxious to get the trail out of the Town Hall parking lot.  There is vegetation that will need to be removed during the grading process; this should begin this fall. He noted that the developer has also agreed to plant trees (33 proposed) alongside the trail.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s questions, Mr. Peck indicated that he believes that the stone wall is going to be readjusted and saved wherever possible adding that a small retaining wall may be needed acknowledging that the exact details are not yet known.   He explained that the original maximum grade for the trail was 5% but noted that it has been lowered to 4%.   Mr. Cappello noted that it seems like too many trees proposed along the trail.  Mr. Peck noted that he would address that shortly.
Mr. Peck addressed grading to add 10 to 12 parking spaces (near the recently constructed storage garage for the police station) along the far side of the Town Hall parking lot that abuts the developer’s property.  He noted that the developer has agreed to grade the area for the aforementioned parking spaces (no cost to the Town) at the same time the grading is being done to relocate the bike trail.  He indicated that both the Town Engineer and Town Manager think this is a good idea, as long as the Commission is on board.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question regarding impervious vs. pervious, Mr. Peck commented that the material for the parking spaces would probably be the same asphalt material that currently exists in the rest of the lot but noted that it could be discussed.
Ms. Keith suggested that a pervious material could be used and if it doesn’t work out that the area could be paved asphalt when there are other paving projects ongoing in Town.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding and indicated that he would work with the developer to try to get that accomplished. 

Mr. Peck referenced the “Tree Replanting Plan” noting that two (2) maples and two (2) sycamores are proposed to be planted on the Route 44 side.  He noted that the plan shows a couple of those trees located in the State ROW but explained that he has confirmed with the developer that they don’t intend to plant any trees on State property.   Mr. Peck explained that the peer review consultants recommend the following plantings in this area:  two (2) maples (one red, one sugar); two (2) sycamores; one (1) white oak or Pin oak; and two (2) disease-resistant Elms.  
Mr. Armstrong asked if he can assume that no white pines are proposed for that area.

Mr. Peck explained that there are two (2) white pines shown on the plan but suggested that wherever white pines are shown that Fir or Spruce be used instead.
Mr. Peck addressed planting for the Climax Road side noting that the proposal is for six (6) white pines but noted that his suggestion is for three (3) white pines, 10-12 feet and three (3) white fir, 12-14 feet. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that he doesn’t want any white pines.
Mr. Peck clarified that some of the trees cut down were white pines.
Mr. Armstrong commented that one of the cut trees was not a white pine and was a great looking Christmas tree.  He pondered whether we want to beautify this area with some flowering trees (Kousa dogwoods) adding that he has no problem with other pines.
Ms. Keith commented that white pines shed their bottoms.

Mr. Peck explained that it is important to keep in mind that the timing of final plans from the developer is not yet known and we don’t know whether the final plan would involve taking out the aforementioned proposed trees.   He communicated his full agreement the importance of reviewing final site plan relative to tree species and size but suggested that for now a mix of evergreens would be good, adding that if the Commission doesn’t want white pines, that is ok. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that he is not enamored with the idea of white pines on a permanent basis.   He added that if any white pines are planted the developer needs to be told that it is only temporary and noted that maybe it doesn’t resolve the tree cutting issue; he noted that he’s not sure.    
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck explained that he has asked the developer a couple of time about designing/building out the front of the development (i.e., stone walls, etc.) noting that while they did not have an answer, he acknowledged that it may be a bit early for this information.  He commented that some grading has been done (near Route 44 and Climax Road) and the area will be seeded quickly; he added that the area looks nice but noted that the finished grade will be up to the Commission.   
Mr. Armstrong commented that he would feel more comfortable if the developer would   hypothecate (assuming the developer follows the Town’s recommendations) what they think the front might look like with those trees, adding that he thinks those trees are not likely to be removed.
Mr. Peck stated that he’s not sure he would say that, explaining that he has asked the developer that question several times and has not received an answer.   He stressed that he does not want to mislead the Commission in any way.  He noted that we’ll have a better idea once an application is received but noted that there is no harm in having some trees in the front as long as a building can still fit there but further noted that trees can also be moved/replanted.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that the developer should know that the proposed tree planting plan may not resolve their problem.  If they have to move or cut down a tree they’re gonna be replacing something that we like and want and that’s in addition to the normal landscaping that was there.  He said that he can’t say that all the trees they cut down would have been cut down anyway.  He noted his understanding of the proposed road modification on Climax Road that might knock out all of their proposed white pines.  He commented that it would be nice if they could at least give some thought to the ones at the corner of Climax and Route 44 as to how the placement could be so that they can stay there and survive.  He commented that he doesn’t consider any of the trees proposed for the bike trail as replacements for any of the trees cut down because they would have to do something for the bike trail anyway.  He commented, however, that he might be inclined to go along with what his other Commission members have said (they don’t think the proposed trees are necessarily right), such that if trees are interspersed in the right areas with something like Mountain Laurel where there’s adequate cover it may make that part of the trail better.  He commented that rows of trees are not good.
Mr. Peck conveyed his understanding and agreement clarifying that the proposal calls for 33 red maples and he has suggested possibly fewer trees and/or a different mix of vegetation depending on how the area is graded.  Flowering ground cover (Rhododendron or Laurel) is another possibility. 
Ms. Keith and Mr. Armstrong noted that dogwoods are nice. 
Mr. Peck addressed the trail relocation and noted that there are two (2) larger oak trees (not in great shape) that are leaning heavily towards the Town offices that would come out but the rest of the trees are small (3-4 inches).  He recommended that the Staff be permitted to work with the developer as well as the peer review consultants with regard to what gets planted along the trail. 
Mr. Mahoney asked if it is important to get all the tree replacements now or could some of them be planted later on.

Mr. Peck explained that the Commission has noted the importance of restoring some greenery to the area quickly. Mr. Peck explained that anything planted along the trail will have to wait anyway.  He noted that the process will be ongoing and the weather will dictate things to some degree.  
Mr. Mahoney noted his understanding and agreement.  
Mr. Armstrong reiterated that he doesn’t think any of this is compensation for the tree cutting.

Ms. Keith commented that it’s more about blatant arrogance than compensation.  She commented that the developer needs to show us that this isn’t going to happen somewhere else adding that she doesn’t think that happens unless the developer gets a clear message that this is still open to us.

Mr. Peck noted his understanding and agreement.

Mr. Gentile commented that deciduous trees do not provide much of a visual buffer for six months at a time.  He added that a mixture of firs would be a better choice for a buffer.

Mr. Peck noted his understanding and explained that Mike Cegan (ASLA) added a couple of evergreens to the plan. He commented that adding a couple more spruce would also help a great deal.   He indicated that hopefully a plan for a building on that corner will be submitted soon.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that while the number of trees to come down to grade the area to relocate the bike trail is not known, he confirmed that most of them are quite small with the exception of the aforementioned two (2) large oak trees.  He pointed out that there is a fair amount of grading needed to relocate the trail; the bank will come down.   He reiterated that no material would leave the site and the developer has agreed.   He confirmed that this is the permanent relocation of the bike trail, not temporary.  
Mr. Cappello commented that the developer should be focusing on developing the site and not just focusing on the bike trail.
Mr. Peck explained that it is the Staff’s idea that the bike trail be relocated at this time rather than just propose to plant a few trees.  The trail is substantial, 10-feet wide and paved with two-foot shoulders.
Ms. Keith noted that it is important for the trail to be moved from where it currently exists and it would be wasteful to create a temporary location.  
Mr. Armstrong asked that grading and excavation area be staked so we know what will be cut down. 
Mr. Peck indicated that Mike Cegan (ASLA) has agreed to stake the area.
Mr. Ladouceur asked if there are any places within the Town Hall complex that could use trees on a permanent basis, as an alternative.  He indicated that he has looked at the trees along Climax Road and also the prior proposed plans noting that he’s almost certain that Climax Road is not going to be there at that grade and the trees would be there hopefully only a year or two at the most.  He noted that he would like to see that corner look as close to what the final plan will be in terms of trees and the State ROW.  He asked if there are any locations at the Town Hall that could benefit from some quality trees providing a viable substitute. 
Mr. Peck acknowledged that he doesn’t have an answer but explained that if any of the new trees, whether located along Climax Road or elsewhere, are not proposed to be part of the final plan that we should ask that the trees be planted in an area where they could be relocated or transplanted onto Town property or relocated somewhere else on the developer’s site.  He stressed the idea is that the trees do not get cut down once they are established and added that he is happy to work with the developer on this point. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that he would prefer other non-deciduous evergreens rather than white pines, if the trees are to be planted somewhere else. 
Ms. Keith commented that white pines require a lot of maintenance as they age and become fragile in winter.  

Mr. Peck explained that he would convey all the information received from the Commission tonight to the developer and proceed with the items discussed, if the Commission is agreeable.    
Mr. Cappello asked if the stone wall for the bike trail can be added to the list.

Mr. Peck confirmed that he would talk to the developer about the stone wall, adding that some type of retaining wall is going to be required due to the grading on the Town land.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he would like to see trees planted on the corner of Climax and Route 44 very soon.  He noted that he isn’t crazy about pines either and asked for other alternatives and diversity (flowering species, etc.) especially if the trees are going to be relocated onto Town land.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding and added that he has been working to set up a meeting for the Town’s peer review consultants to meet with the developer’s design team.  He noted that hopefully in the next week or two a meeting can take place to finalize plan designs.  He confirmed that the Staff will be involved and will let the Commission know as soon as something is available in hard copy.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that no updated project time schedule is available yet. 

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck noted that he cannot provide assurances or promise that an updated schedule will be available for the October 17 meeting.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that when the area is regraded the Town Engineer has promised to provide calculations on earth removal/number of trucks as soon as possible.

Mr. Mahoney motioned to allow the Town Staff to move forward on all the items just discussed relating to the Avon Village Center project.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Cappello, received unanimous approval.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8pm.
Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC

Planning and Community Development
